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TENTATIVE AGENDA (some times could vary on site)
89th Conference
Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio, Inc.

Delta Hotel — Sharonville, Ohio

Saturday, July 12
FOP, FOPA and Auxiliary Registration

FOP Foundation Spaghetti/Bourbon Dinner

Sunday, July 13

FOP, FOPA & Auxiliary Registration
Auxiliary Pre-Conference Board Meeting
FOP Merchandise

FOP Seminars (all welcome)

FOP Expo

FOPA Executive Session

FOPA Audit Committee Meeting
FOPA Roundtable Discussion

OLC Board Meeting

FOP Pre-Conference Board Meeting
Tailgate

Hospitality

Monday, July 14

FOP, FOPA & Auxiliary Registration
FOP Expo

FOP Merchandise

Opening Ceremonies

FOP Business Session

FOPA Business Session

FOPA Pres/Sec Workshop
Auxiliary Business Session

Taste of Cincinnati

Piper and Toast to Fallen Officers
Hospitality

Tuesday, July 15

FOP, FOPA & Auxiliary Registration
FOP Expo

FOP Business Session

FOPA Business Session

Auxiliary Business Session

FOP Post Conference Board Meeting
FOPA Post Conference Board Meeting

3:00 p.m. — 6:00 p.m.
5:00 p.m.-7:00 p.m. (Under tent at hotel)

10:00 a.m. — 6:00 p.m.
10:00 a.m. (tentative)
11:00 a.m.-5:00 p.m.
11:30-1:30 p.m. and 2:00 p.m.-4:00 p.m.
12:00 p.m. — 5:00 p.m.
2:30 p.m.

3:00 p.m.

3:30 p.m.

3:00 p.m.

4:00 p.m.

5:30 p.m.

8:00 p.m.-Midnight

8:00 a.m. — 4:00 p.m.

8:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m.

8:00 a.m.- 3:00 p.m.

9:00 a.m.

10:00 a.m.

11:00 a.m.

2:00 p.m.

45 min after close of opening ceremonies
5:30 p.m.— 8:30 p.m.

8:30 p.m. Time Certain (under tent)
8:45 p.m. - Midnight

8:00 a.m.— 9:00 a.m.

8:00 a.m. - Noon

9:00 a.m.

9:00 a.m.

9:00 a.m.

1% hour after close of business
% hour after close of business
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Standing Rules of the
Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio, Inc.
Annual Conference of 2025

Rule 1. (a) The Credentials Committee, as the first order of business, shall report the number of
delegates and alternates registered as present with proper credentials and shall make a
supplementary report after the opening exercises at the beginning of each day that business
continues. No other business may be conducted until the Credentials Committee report is adopted
by the body.

(b) A member registered as an alternate may be transferred from alternate to delegate at
any time during the business meeting on Monday, July 14,

(c) A member registered as an alternate may be transferred from alternate to delegate by
9:30 a.m. on Tuesday, July 15", for purposes of conducting business on Tuesday, July 15

Rule 2. The standing rules of the conference shall be considered as the second order of business.

Rule 3. For admission to the conference room where the business of the FOP of Ohio, Inc. is being
conducted, delegates, alternates and guests shall be required to wear the badge issued by the
Credentials Committee upon registration.

Rule 4. A resolution offered by an individual delegate shall be in writing, signed by the maker
and the seconder, cach of whom shall be a voting member of the conference, and shall be sent
directly to the Chairman of the Resolutions Committee.

Rule 5. A delegate must obtain the floor and be recognized by the presiding officer before
beginning to speak.

Rule 6. A delegate can speak twice to a motion on the same day, but he or she can take the second
turn only after everyone who wishes to speak the first time has spoken. If debate on the motion is
continued at the next meeting, which is held on another day, the delegate’s right to debate is
renewed.

Rule 7. Speakers must address all remarks to the chair; cross talk between delegates is not allowed.

Rule 8. Speakers must be courteous and never attack other delegates or question the motives of
the delegates. In controversial issues, the discussion is focused on ideas, not personalities.
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Report of State Vice President
TJ Assion

Sisters & Brothers,

Welcome to District 9 for the annual Ohio FOP Conference. | look forward to spending time
with all of you over the next few days. There will be a lot of business that we must accomplish
at this year’s conference and all of it is for the betterment of our members as it is our goal to
keep moving forward.

This past year | have traveled around our state, from Lake Erie to the Ohio River, from the
Pennsylvania line to the Indiana line, attending local lodge meetings and keeping the
members as informed as possible. In November and again in December, | went with
President McDonald to Washington DC to lobby our Ohio Congressional Delegation to pass
the Social Security Fairness Act which all of you are aware was passed by both chambers
and signed into law by the President. | attended our National Day on the Hill with about
twenty (20) members from Ohio where we met with almost all of our Congressional delegation
in an effort to push national legislation important to law enforcement officers. | attended both
of our Ohio Lobby Days, where we met with our State Representatives and State Senators
in our efforts to push legislation we feel is critical to our members, especially with regards to
our pensions.

| attended the National Labor Summit Training in Las Vegas and | believe we should spend
our time and resources at other training that does not seem like a sales pitch for a private
vendor. While Artificial Intelligence (Al) is fast growing and has already been incorporated
into our profession and , indeed, in some our collective bargaining agreements, attending
training on this new and growing concept can and should be done regionally, with a more
concise curriculum. Las Vegas is expensive and in my opinion the quality of the training was
not worth the cost.

| have worked on getting our members who are employed with both Columbus and Cincinnati
Sate Community Colleges to transfer retirement systems from SERS to OPERS. There are
several roadblocks we are still trying to overcome to make this happen. Title 145 of the Ohio
Revised Code governs the legalities associated with OPERS. There are currently one
hundred and eighty three (183) separate subsections to this law. An amendment to this code
would need to happen through the legislature in order to bring these members into OPERS.
We would also need the leadership from both schools to agree to the move. The contribution
rates would have to be adjusted as the rates are higher in OPERS. And we also discovered
that the same service time credit issue that we have been debating for years with OPERS
and OP&F exists between OPERS and SERS - this too would need addressed.

From the time that | assumed my role on our Board, | have actively been pushing to have
DROP become available for our members in OPERS (currently HB73). This would be a
benefit that has been available to our members in OP&F for the past twenty-five (25) years



and for the Troopers since the beginning. This legislation comes at no cost to the State
budget and there is a proven cost savings to the system as a whole, as the members engaged
in DROP are not drawing their health care stipend and the system would make some revenue
on our investments. Our State Representatives and Senators are either in favor of or are
indifferent to the passing of this legislation. The only entity that has been standing in the way
of passing this legislation is the OPERS Board. They have been telling the legislature that it
will cost the system $10 million to implement DROP and have been insistent that the
availability of the Partial Lump Sum Option Payment (PLOP) is a better benefit. It is our
contention that our members deserve the choice to either enter DROP or take the PLOP. We
believe that DROP would be a better tool for recruitment and retention and would help
agencies keep experienced personnel on the job while newer Officers and Deputies are
brought onboard.

In May Second Vice-President Bill Saringer (Salinger), Legislative Committee Chair Mike
Taylor and | attended a round table discussion with U.S. Senator Bernie Moreno and U.S.
Secretary of Labor Lori Chavez-DeRemer along with leaders from OAPFF and the Building
Trades. We discussed the possibility of the Labor Department sponsoring

an apprenticeship program for law enforcement. We also encouraged Senator Moreno to
pass Senate Bill 122 — the Qualified Immunity Act of 2025 and re-iterated our position for the
removal of the federal consent decree over the Cleveland PD. This consent decree has been
in place for ten (10) years and costs the city of Cleveland $40 to $45 million per year. This
money would be better spent hiring and promoting the necessary personnel for the Cleveland
Police Department, which has seen a drastic reduction in numbers.

A commitment that this board made to the members was to implement an increase in the
manner by which we communicate, both in quantity and quality. | am proud to say that this
is a commitment that we have not only kept, but we anticipate doing more. We have updated
our website making it easier to navigate. While no information has been lost, we have spilt
the website into 2 (two) separate sections — a section for the FOP and a section for the Ohio
Labor Council. The website has a member’s only section where all Ohio FOP members can
sign-up and receive information from your state board in as close to real time as possible.
There is a smartphone app associated with our website where, if you are a registered
member, you can receive alerts sent directly to your phone regarding pertinent business.
President McDonald puts out video newsletters on a regular basis informing the members of
current events. These newsletters are also in print form where you can read them at your
leisure. Our social media footprint has grown tremendously. Your state board has been
hosting quarterly Zoom meetings for each District where the most up-to-date information is
presented and the members who “zoom in” can ask questions.

| have also been researching several software systems as a possible means to make our
work easier, cost efficient, time efficient and more professional. These systems include
electronic voting systems, which must be secure, auditable and tamper-proof. | have also
been researching different systems whereby all conference registration of delegates,
alternates and guests is done online through a secure portal. No action with regards to
purchasing and implementing these systems has been taken, as our Constitution and Bi-
Laws would need updated.



Let me close by saying “Thank You”. | continue to be humbled by all of you for choosing me
to be your State Vice-President. | have been and | will continue to put in the work for the
betterment of our organization and all of our members. It is a responsibility that | do not take
lightly. I look forward to all the great things we will do for our Brothers & Sisters in Ohio.

God Bless and Stay Safe,

T.J.
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Brothers and Sisters,

In the month of May, we saw multiple violent attacks against Peace Officers in Ohio.
Morrow County Deputy Daniel Weston Sherrer and Hamilton County Deputy Larry
Henderson were both killed in the line of duty. Multiple others were shot. This led to the
creation of a new effort from the Ohio FOP which we named “Protect Ohio Police”. Through
this effort, the Ohio FOP will work to hold Ohio’s Judges, Prosecutors, and Politicians
accountable when they make rulings and decisions that place our members and the public
in danger. The FOP is the organization thatis leading the effort to speak up for all law
enforcement officers in the state of Ohio.

| attended the Ohio Peace Officers Memorial Ceremony at OPOTA. | also attended the
National Peace Officers’ Memorial Service atthe U.S. Capitol where | serve on the National
Police Memorial Committee. Itis an honorto play a smallrole in honoring our heroes who
made the ultimate sacrifice. | encourage everyone to atténd these memorial services. Itis
important we uphold our promise to the survivors to “Never Let Them Walk Alone™.

In addition to the memorial services, | attended both the Fall and Spring National FOP
Board Meetings. | also attended the Day on the Hill event where we spent a couple of days
lobbying our elected Representatives and Senators in Congress on the National FOP
legislative priorities. | have continued to travel around the state of Ohio attending local
lodge meetings and events.

As | promised when | campaigned, | began looking at ways to make our Ohio FOP operation
more efficient and effective. This year, we began paying our bills online, saving time and
money. We also spread out our “war chest” money into CD’s so our money would be better
protected and grow at a faster rate until the day comes that we need to use it.

| want to thank the Ohio FOP staff for their work on behalf of our membership. Denise
Young, Peggy Middendorf, Diane Fuchs, Aaron Crawford, Rob Hawley and Mike Weinman
all deserve recognition for the work they do on our behalf. Thankyou all! Infact, the
changes we madethat | spoke about in the paragraph above were allaccomplished due to
the work of those listed above. Please take time to say thank you as you see them around
the conference this year. While each one of them deserves our thanks, | would like to take
a moment to show special appreciation to Denise Young. Denise constantly goes above
and beyond for the Ohio FOP. Shefields calls and emails on weekends and evenings.
Denise, thank you for helping to guide the FOP of Ohio! We are blessed that you care so
much about our membership.



This pastyear, | began working on the Legislative Committee. While | have attended our
Ohio Lobby Days in the past, that was the extent of my prior experience. Time sureflies
because in onevyear, | coordinated a total of three Lobby Days at the Statehouse. | wantto
thank Mark Emde who worked with me in setting those events up. Thank you to everyone
who attended our Lobby Days. | know ittakes an entire day to come to Columbus and
attend the meetings, but those grassroots meetings are impactful on our state legislators.
While we have work ahead of us on our priority legislation, we have been making progress.
As we saw with the Social Security Fairness Act, staying focused and active with our
lobbying efforts is the key to getting legislation passed.

If you are a Lodge President or Secretary, please make sure you have a current phone
number and a personal email address (not a work email) on file with the State FOP office.
We send outimportantinformation that is time sensitive (legislative updates, conference
registration information, notices when local lodges have issues with the IRS). Workplace
email networks often block our group emails, preventing you from seeing this information.
Reach out to myself or Densie Young to ensure you have a good email on file with the State.

Local Lodge Secretaries, be on the lookout for a new National FOP membership database.
The National FOP is in the process of transitioning to a new membership database system.
The transition will most likely be happening around our State and National Conferences.
Like any new system, it will take some time for us all to learn the system and iron outany
“bugs”.

In December, we became aware of the issues our members were having with Thin Blue Line
Benefits. We had Thin Blue Line Representatives attend our January Board Meeting to
discussthe issues and answer questions from our Board and our membership. In addition,
we met with Thin Blue Line leadership several times after January to get these problems
fixed. However, the problems have continued. At the May Ohio FOP board meeting, the
board voted to terminate the marketing agreement with Thin Blue Line Benefits.

Thank you to 9™ District Trustee Jon Halusek, President Ken Kober and the members of the
gt District for hosting the conference! | have had several planning meetings with them and
| know how much work has gone into hosting this conference. Thankyou brothers and
sisters! | wish everyone a productive and enjoyable next few days while we conduct the
business of the Lodge.

Fraternally,

Travis Parker, State Secretary






| attended Police Memorial Day and the candlelight vigil in Washington D.C. It rained for the
candlelight vigil, but the memorialitself turned out to be a sunny day. | was honored to pass
out medals to the families of the officers who were killed in the line of duty. It was a very
moving experience, and one that | will never forget. If you haven’t ever been to a memorial
in D.C. during police week, | would highly recommend going!

Travis Parker, state secretary is on the National FOP Memorial committee and this
committee does a phenomenal job at making the week run smooth! | segued with Travis on
the memorial committee to say thank you to all the members who volunteer for all the
committees, locally, and on the state and the national levels. Without all of us, the
organization would not run as smooth as it does.

The conference in Miami is fast approaching and they have just come out with the events.
The first is a bar and restaurant crawt on Monday. You can purchase a card for $25.00 with a
QR code and take it to different locations on Lincoln Road. They say there will be swag too.

Tuesday will be a baseball game between the Florida Marlins and Houston Astro’s. The cost
will be $40.00 with transportation to and from included. The stadium has a roof so it will not
be hot, supposedly.

Wednesday will be a concert, entertainer unnamed as of this report being written. It will be
called Taste of Miami and will be $45.00.

We vote 18" behind Pennsylvania and Illinois. There will be voting on location of 2029
conference site between Detroit and Nashville, and possibly one or more of the
amendments, which there are ten of them. IMPORTANT REMINDER: Bring your 2025 FOP
card and I.D. for voting

We will caucus everyday after the business session. I will get everyone that information
when | receive it.

I will be running again for national trustee, and | hope to count on all of you for your
support. Please reach out to me with any concerns or improvements.

Be Safe and cover over!

Fraternally,
Greg Toyeas
g.toyeas@fopohio.org





















have heard from President McDonald, the lodge is pushing out information on a regular basis.
Accurate contact information is the best way for us to do that.

I want to thank all of you who welcomed me to your lodges over the past year. Whether it was a
business meeting or an installation, I certainly enjoyed connecting with you all in between
conferences.

Stay safe, watch each other’s backs and never forget that unity is the key to success.

Respectfully,

Brian Armstead.




Second District Trustee Report

Trustee David Kurzinsky

Brothers and Sisters,

Welcome to the 89" Annual State Conference of the Fraternal Order of
Police of Ohio. Thank you to the brothers and sisters of Lodge 69 for hosting
this year's conference. | am looking forward to this event.

| have great news to report about Brother Dakota Wetzel from the St. Clair
Township PD. He is recovering well from his life-threating injuries that |
previously reported on. | am told that he is doing well in physical therapy. He is
clear to participate in most day-to-day activities, including golf. He should be
driving by August, and he is hoping to return to light duty in January. The most
exciting news to report about Dakota is that he married his fiancé on July 12 as
planned.

Thank you to all our brothers and sisters in this great organization who
donated to his fundraiser. Special thanks to Brothers Jay McDonald and T.J.
Assion, who dropped everything and traveled to Pennsylvania to be by
Dakota’s family during this difficult time. Also, thanks to the Pennsylvania FOP
for their financial support for Dakota’s family.

| am happy to report that after a period of inactivity; Youngstown Lodge 28
is back and active again. | was given the special honor of installing their new
board on June 10. This was my first time installing a board, and it was a privilege
to do so for such a historic lodge.

The state board recently approved a charter for a new lodge in Monroe
County. We hope to have them up and running soon. It is always good when
we can add new members to our organization.

The FOP is the greatest law enforcement organization, and itis an honor and
a privilege for me to serve as your second district trustee. Please feel free to
contact me about any issues or questions. | will do everything | can to help the
members of the FOP.

Fraternally,

David Kurzinsky

FOP Second District Trustee
dkurzinsky@FOPOhio.org
330-432-1540



Welcome to the 89th Annual State Conference of the Ohio Fraternal Order of Police. On behalf of the
delegates from the Third District, | want to thank the Brothers and Sisters of Queen City Lodge 69 for
hosting this conference and for the awesome hospitality that we experience every time we are in the
area.

As we all know, it has been a very difficult and trying year with all the attacks on law enforcement
both throughout the country and right here in our own State of Ohio. But during all of this, our
membership has stayed strong and our FOP State leaders have been present to assist in any way they
can, whether financially or by making statements supporting our officers. | had the honor of attending
the funeral for fallen Brother Daniel Sherrer but was saddened that more Brothers and Sisters from
my local lodge did not attend. We may wear a different patch but they are all cut from the same
cloth.

During my first year as Trustee, | have met many new members and have enhanced relationships with
others that | have known for years. There have been a couple of things, however, that are very
frustrating to me and | will try to improve on them as | continue to learn my new position. | have
been working on getting contact information for officers within my district as well as whom their
current officers are within the lodges. It has been hard for me to attend other meetings due to
scheduling issues but that is one of my goals going forward.

| attended the FOP Wellness Seminar in Nashville this year. Even as a retiree, | learned many things to
help myself as well as being able to bring back information for the area departments. It was
surprising how many different resources are available to officers throughout the state and beyond.
Although | did not bring home a win this year, | participated in the Lorain County Blue Foundation’s
Pete Soto Chili Cook-off in Feb. What a great event with so many people in attendance!

In closing,! would just like to thank my fellow board members who have assisted me in learning the
ropes. | also want to thank all the officers and members of the Third District, and will continue to do
my best to serve both the Third District and the State of Ohio FOP.

Fraternally,
Tracey Susana

Third District Trustee



4th District Report
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Brothers and Sisters,

Welcome to the 89th Annual Conference of the Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio.
The members of the 4™ District wish to express our appreciation and gratitude to the
members of the 9th District for their time and effort to make this a successful State
Conference. We look forward to the fellowship with our Brothers and Sisters from across
the State.

As District Trustee, I have traveled to my local Lodges, attended their meetings
and social events. Since we have last met, I am proud to say that I have attended all
Lodge meetings in my District. The Lodges, and myself, continue to try and grow
membership and have been active at State events and meetings. This year, I have attended
Leadership Matters bringing back and sharing the information with my District, I have
attended two Lobby Day events at the Statehouse. I am proud to say that the 4% District
was well represented at Lobby Day. With the District being spread across Southeastern
Ohio, we have many members who serve rural areas. | was honored to swear in a member
to the FOP from a Department who previously has not had any members in the FOP. His
swearing in was unique, as it was held in the parking lot of a Pizza Hut while he was on
shift. We continue to seek out these men and woman in Law Enforcement and encourage
them to become members.

As we look ahead, the 4 District, primarily Licking County Lodge 127, will be
hosting the Spring 2026 Board meeting in Newark. We look forward to seeing you all
there and showing off our area of the State.

In closing, I want to thank all of you for what you do for your membership and
thank those who work at the Columbus office and support all of us. Without their efforts
and dedication, our job as leaders for the FOP would be far more difficult.

Enjoy your conference and always STAY SAFE!

Fraternally,
l U~

Tom Porter

4" District Trustee
tomporter@ymail.com
740-819-3402







District 6 Report
Mike Watkins Trustee

Since the last conference, | have traveled to six different lodges in the district. The
other lodges either hold very few meetings or have been difficult to contact. For
some of the smaller lodges, those with closed membership, staffing issues limit
their ability to meet on a regular basis.

Most of the lodges still remain active in their local communities with many youth
oriented and other civic project. These include Cops & Kids Christmas shopping, a
food pantry, Police Week Memorial Services that are open to the public, support
of Junior Far activities and more.

While a couple of the lodges are struggling to exist, one lodge has re-organized
and is becoming very active. The Van Wert lodge was on the brink of collapsing,
but several members stepped up to take over the leadership. The lodge is now
growing and is becoming more active, not only on a local level, but also on the
state level by sending members to Lobby Day, something they have not done
before. | hope they continue to grow.






FOP of Ohio 8t District

Trustee Steve Fioritto

sfioritto@fopohio.org
440-668-3191

Welcome to the 89t Annual Fraternal Order of Police Conference. On behailf of the brothers and
sisters of the 8t District, | would like to thank our brothers and sisters from Queen City Lodge 69 and
the 9t District for hosting the conference this year. | know how much work and planning goes into an
event like this.

| have made my way around the District visiting lodges and fundraisers hosted by various lodges in
the District. This year | was able to attend the National Police Officer Memorial Service in
Washington DC as a representative of the State FOP. We honored 5 members from Ohio, including
two members from my area: Jameson Ritter from the Cleveland Police Dept and Jacob Durban,
member of Euclid Lodge 18 and the 8" District. | then made my way back to Cleveland that night for
the Cleveland Police Officer Memorial where Officers Ritter and Durban were honored locally.

Plans are underway for the 90t Annual Conference in Independence July 18-21, 2026. Looking
forward to seeing everyone in independence next year.

Steve Fioritto
8th District Trustee






If you need anything while you are here, please reach out to any of our members of Queen
City Lodge #69.

As for the business of the lodge, | have attended all the State Board meetings, conference
calls, and Day on the Hill in both Washington DC and Columbus. We also traveled to
Columbus as requested by the State to assist with other issues, and will continue to do so
as requested.

| wish everyone a productive and enjoyable time as we conduct the business of our lodge, |
look forward to seeing you all. Please watch out for each other, cover over and at the end of
the day go home to your family.

Jon Halusek

9th District Trustee






11t District Trustee Report

Brothers and Sisters,

Welcome to the 2025 State Conference. It’s nice to be back in Cincinnati where their hospitality
is second to none. Thank you to Cincinnati Lodge 69 for putting on the conference.

It has been a year since | was elected to District 11 Trustee and this year has been busy in
Central Ohio. | would like to thank President McDonald, Secretary Parker and the rest of the
Executive Board for involving me with so many things this year, | appreciate the guidance.

In the fall, Brian Steel was elected to President of Capital City Lodge #9. President Steel has
committed unwavering stability and support for our members. President Steel continues to
work tirelessly advocating for our members through relationships in the legislature and with
community leaders. Our message has never been stronger!

One change to our Lodge 9 Executive Board is OSU Officer Tom Schneider was elected to
Treasurer. Tom has been a long time Union Rep and strong FOP leader at OSU. You may also
have seen him as the executive protection for the OSU football coaches. District 11 is excited to
add Tom to our leadership.

This year, Lodge 9 was honored to be represented at the White House on two occasions.
President Steel attended the signing of the Social Security Fairness Act alongside President
Biden, recognizing his and District 11’s key efforts in advancing the bill. He also delivered strong
testimony before the Senate in support of the legislation. Additionally, President Steel, who
serves on the National FOP Urban Policing Committee, participated in a White House meeting
with President Trump to discuss urban policing issues.

District 11 members and | attended the State’s annual Lobby Day this winter and a mini Lobby
Day this spring. This was my first Lobby Day at the Statehouse. We received a lot of positive
responses from the politicians on our legislative priorities. Hopefully, with a few more pushes
we can accomplish our goals. If you have not attended a Lobby Day, | encourage you to. It's very
important for our elected officials to hear from the people that these issues effect. Our
members calling the US Senators and Representatives were a big reason the Social Security
Fairness Act passed. Thank you to those who help with this. We will be calling for your help
with future legislation.

| want to sincerely thank all those who attended the Ohio Peace Officer Memorial and
Motorcade this year. As chair of the committee, it was my goal to increase the participation. We
had approximately 112 cruisers and motorcycles from across the state of Ohio in attendance. |
believe it is extremely important to show continued support to the survivors of our fallen



officers. It’s always good when you show up and the event planners panic because they didn’t
account for so many cruisers. | do not have a date for next year’s memorial, so watch your email
for updates. Next year lets double down and continue to increase our numbers to honor our
fallen. | look forward to seeing all of you there again.

Lodge 9 started tailgates for The Ohio State Football home games a few years back. This year we
are expanding it to every home game. Our goal is to feed officers on those long Saturdays. Also,
we want to encourage comradery and continue the brotherhood of this organization. This is
your invite, so please look for emails. To locate us on gameday we will be in the French Field
House lot along Woody Hayes Drive. Look for the FOP flag flying high and Go Bucks!

In closing, we’ve faced tough days recently with attacks on our own throughout Ohio. Let me
remind you of who we are. We’re the ones who run toward danger when others run away.
We're the shield for our communities, the calm in the storm. These challenges don’t define us
they test us. And we will rise, as we always do, with courage, unity, and unwavering
commitment to protect and serve.

You're not alone out there. The FOP has our backs, today and always. Stay sharp, stay safe, and
keep doing the honorable work that makes a difference.

Fraternally,

Kevin Davis, 11th District Trustee



Section Four
Committee

Reports
















State FOPA Liaison Chairman Virgil F. McDaniel

Welcome to all the delegates and guest for our 89t" State Fraternal Order of Police State
conference.

As most of you are aware the leadership of the State FOP and FOPA, at 2022 conference
approved the reorganization of the State FOPA Board. The new structure allows the State FOPA
to function in a more stable financial environment. However, the FOPA continues to lose
members and our membership is the lowest it has been in years.

Theresa A Drennen is the State FOPA President and her leadership has done a great job under
less than favorable circumstances. At the most recent State FOPA board meeting | suggested to
their board that | was going to approach the leadership of the State FOP and request that a
committee be put together to come up with new ideas on the structure of the State FOPA and
its Board. At the Spring Board meeting of the State FOP in Cincinnati Ohio | recommended that
after the State FOP conference in Columbus Ohio that a committee made up of leaders from
both organizations meet and discuss the reorganization of the FOPA. | hope to play a role in this
committee.

As a result of the above we have been working closely with State President Jay McDonald and
he has suggested that we start in a couple of areas of the State and work to recruit new FOPA
members. One of those areas is with Dayton FOPA number 1. | am currently working with the
leadership of the Dayton FOPA and FOP to put forth our recruitment effort,

My thanks go out to both Theresa Drennen and Secretary Treasurer Elaine Domonkos for their
leadership during these trying times.

At this 89" annual conference the State FOPA will issue awards in the following areas:

e State FOPA member of the year

e Virgil F. McDaniel award

e FOPA lodge of the year

e Award scholarships to our children and grandkids

As of this conference we have 2293 FOPA members in the State of Ohio. We can do better and
must if we want our organization to grow. | asking every FOP and FOPA member to find one new
member in 2025 to make the FOPA the organization that we want it to be.

| would like to thank President McDonald and the State FOP board for all their support and
guidance over the last few years. | would also like to thank President Drennen and the State
FOPA board for allowing me the pleasure and working for and with them on various issues.

Fraternally,

Virgil . McDaniel


















PENSION COMMITTEE REPORT
Mark Drum, Chairman

Brothers and sisters, it is my privilege to serve on the Ohio Police and Fire Pension Board (OP&F).
One of the pleasures of this service has been the excellent board members that | serve with. The
board is comprised of three representatives from fire (2 active and 1 retiree), three police
representatives (2 active and 1 retiree) and three of the best investment experts that a pension
system could wish for. The investment experts are appointed (1 by the governor, 1 by the legislature
and 1 by the State Treasurer).

The three police representatives are Clay Cozart, Brian Steel and me. We each have a long history of
leadership roles within the FOP. |1 am proud of the fact that the FOP, as the strongest representative
for law enforcement officers in the state of Ohio, has been instrumental in assuring that the three
police representatives on the OP&F Board are FOP members.

For 2024, the OP&F Pension fund had the best investment returns of the five state pension systems.
The investment return was 10.66%, which far exceeded the assumed rate of return which is7.5%.
As of June 17", the OP&F investment portfolio was valued at over $19.5 billion, a record high.

The OP&F investment performance for the quarter ending March 31, 2025, ranked in the top one
percent of 544 public pension plans throughout the U.S. as measured by Investment Metrics, an
industry leading provider of performance analytics.

OP&F’s strong performance was not only notable during the quarter but also over longer periods,
ranking in the top one percent for the trailing one-year, top nine percent over five years, and top
seven percent over ten years where 447 funds were measured. Over the trailing 10 years, OP&F
outperformed 93 percent of the other funds in the universe while experiencing less volatility in its
returns than 76 percent of those same funds.

OP&F’s independent actuary, CavMac, presented its annual report on the system’s funding status
at the Board of Trustees meeting on Oct. 30, 2024. Despite chronic underfunding of police
contributions, the actuarial valuation showed that OP&F’s funding period is now 29.77 years, which
is still in compliance with Ohio’s requirement of 30 years or less. The latest funding period is a slight
increase fromJan. 1, 2023, when it was 26.71 years. The funding period shows the time it will take
to fully pay all pension obligations if assumptions in place are met. Our OP&F actuaries are
currently preparing the 2025 accrual report which will be provided to the legislature. | believe there
is a good chance that the system will be over the 30-year requirement.

The OP&F System has been underfunded, and the employer contributions must increase. HB280
was introduced in the Ohio House in June to address this funding. I’m sure the legislative
committee will delve into the game plan to get this legislation passed during the current session.
The FOP, OAPFF and OP&F made a valiant attempt to include the fix in the state budget bill (an
amendment introduced by Sen. Andrew Brenner) but it did not make the cut in the budget passed
by the Senate.

However, a late-night amendment that was added, by the conference committee, would change the
makeup of the State Teachers Retirement (STRS) Board. The amendment would reduce the number



of STRS Board elected teacher positions from seven down to three and add more political
appointments to the board. This will give the governor and politicians more control over the
teachers’ pension system. While | do not have a strong concern that the legislature would try to do
the same thing to OP&F, it certainly opens the door to future changes.

As | was preparing this report, | received a phone call regarding the tragic passing of Clay Cozart. |
contacted Clay, in early 2024, and asked him to seek election to the OP&F Pension Board. Clay was
a good friend and, as | knew he would be, he was a perfect fit for the OP&F Board. His passingis a
profound loss to the OP&F Board and the members he served. His impact will resonate with the
brothers and sister he worked with, the Akron community, the FOP and the OP&F.



Scholarship Committee
Mike Watkins
Co-chair

This year as in the past there was no shortage of highly qualified applicants for the FOPA/FOP
Scholarships. The process began in February and ended at the end of May. During that time
the committee had to review 47 applications. We had to select five to receive awards, three
from the FOPA and two from the FOP. The FOP scholarships are new this year. We added two
$1000, one year, scholarships, one in the name of Virgil McDaniel and one in the Name of Nick
DiMarco. The winners will be announced during the conference. Thank you to the FOPA for
once again providing their scholarships. We also want to thank the FOPA committee for the
time and effort they put in to complete the selections. | want to personally thank the
committee members from the FOP for their hard work, Frank Alesaino - Lodge 4, Jeff Herold -
Lodge 18, John Boykin — Lodge 139, Jared Donoho — Lodge 104, Jeremy Payne — Lodge 143, and
Karen Cydrus -Lodge 59.



Section Five
In Memoriam




Canton McKinley Lodge #2
Joe Nist
Terry Toulson

Tuscora Lodge #4
Greg Popham

Zane Lodge #5
Charlie Conkle

Akron Lodge #7
William Blayde
Clay Cozart
Jerry Garrett
Richard Grochowski
Mike LaMonica
Robert Sawyer
Walter Markowski
Andrew Nuss
Ervin Odom
William Wilcox

Michael Zimmerman

Cleveland Lodge #8
Thomas Baginski
William Betley
Virgil Damian
James Kurka
Ronald Lee
Tommie Long
Raymond O’Leary
Vincent Marone
Robin Riley
Gerald Ruckgaber
Jospeh Sadie

In Memoriam

George Sekerak
Michael Smith
Edward Urcheck
Mark Williams

Capital City Lodge #9

Karl Barth
Thomas Brandt
Mike Castle
Robert Deweese
James Donaldson
George Franey
Dan Guthrie
James Jackson
Murrill Johnson Jr
James Love
George Massie
David Patchen
James Phillips
James Rothwell
Andrew Schirtzinger
Will Scott

Jimmy Smith
Ralph Streng
John Teele
Howard Wingard

Parma Lodge #15

Michael Beniak
Ronald Flowers
Charles Knapper
Samuel Marc Mabry
William Russell



Lake Erie Lodge #17
William Scott McPeek
Roy Prewitt

Euclid Lodge #18
Al Gezann

Lima Lodge #21
Brad Baty
RL Godfrey
Mark Pierce
Richard Roeder

Steve Young Memorial Lodge #24
Greg Layne

Western Cuyahoga Lodge #25
Gerald Berry
Michael Campbell
James Janis
Thomas Kanuch
Bill Stephens

Lowell Thompson
Donald Wagner

Ashtabula Lodge #26
Joe Cellitti
Phil Varckette

Wm. | Taylor - Mansfield Lodge #32
Ronald Blunk

Roosevelt Scott

Hamilton Lodge #38

Kevin Flannery

Wayne Rose

Dayton Lodge #44
Richard Davidson
Chad Jones

Antony Morlan

James Michael Perkins
Robert Reese

Lamar Springer
Michael Walsh

Teresa Wright

Cuyahoga Falls Lodge #49

Richard Darmstadt
Gary Moss
Randall Weitzell

Forest Rose FOP Lodge #50

David Bash
David Keiffer

Norman Butch Ream
Donald Regan

Delaware County Lodge #56

Gary Tagg
Jesse Williams

Eastern Cuyahoga Lodge #57

Robert Petriella
Donald Smith
Richard Walko

George Murray Lodge #67

Robert Chase
Dale Christ
Patsy Discenza
Dennis Hido
Douglas Kelly
Lester Lagatta
James Laski

Queen City Lodge #69

Robert Andriot
Richard Barry



Edward Bird
Kenneth Bohnert
Paul Freeland
Clarence Gardner
John Hardewig
Clifford Harvey
Lawrence Henderson
James Hey

Kathryn Horn
Derrick Johnson
Jerry Kyles

Wilbur Klosterman
Bruce Koehn

Leon Locke
Charles May

James McClain
Jerry McQueary
Michael Mundy
Michael O’Brien
William Oligee
Richard Rhodes
Robert Ryan
Marvin Scheidt
Bill Smith

Ray Smith

Robert Smith
David Stanley

Gary Watson
Daniel Wintersteen

Eastern Hamilton Co Lodge #74

Alfred Coleman
Kay Harrison-Smith
Jackie Roy

Paul Seibel

Warren County Lodge #103

Tom Ariss

Suburban FOP Lodge #108

Chuck Kozelka
Ohio Valley Lodge #112

Daryl Zornes

Southwest Hamilton Co-Harrison Lodge #113

Jan Apro
Michael Jones
Kenneth McDowell

Robert Vanover

Greater Cuyahoga Lodge #124

John Burns

Summit County Lodge #139
Franklin “Frank” Bischoff

Mahoning Co Deputies Lodge #141

William Frease

Morrow County Lodge #159

Daniel Sherrer

LINE OF DUTY DEATHS

Deputy Larry Henderson

Hamilton County SO
May 2, 2025

Officer Jamieson Ritter

City of Cleveland Police Department
July 4, 2024

Deputy Daniel Sherrer

Morrow County Sheriff’s Office
May 26, 2025


Aaron Crawford
Cross-Out


Section Six

2024 Outside

Audit Financials
















To the Board of Trustees

Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio, Inc.
and Subsidiaries

Page 3

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding,
among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit
findings, and certain internal control-related matters that we identified during the
audit.

GBG Partners LLC

Columbus, Ohio
May 21, 2025








































Section Seven

Amendments



AMENDMENTS TO THE CONSTITUTION AND BYLAWS
PROPOSED BY THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE
FRATERNAL ORDER OF POLICE OF OHIO, INCORPORATED

WHEREAS, the Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio, Incorporated ("FOP") is committed to
maintaining continuity of operations and responsiveness to the needs of its members under all
circumstances;

WHEREAS, the FOP recognizes the importance of conducting business effectively during
emergencies or other extraordinary events;

WHEREAS, advances in communication technology allow for secure and inclusive virtual
participation in meetings;

THEREFORE, be it resolved, that the following amendments to the Constitution and Bylaws of
the Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio, Incorporated, are proposed by the Board of Trustees to be
considered at the Annual Conference in 2025:

CONSTITUTION
ARTICLE V - BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Section 3 — Meetings and Quorum

The Board of Trustees shall meet at the call of the President. A majority of the Board of Trustees
shall constitute a quorum for the conduct of its business. A majority vote of all members present
shall be necessary for the taking of any action unless otherwise specifically provided in this
Constitution.

Meetings of the Board of Trustees, including the State Conference, may be conducted by
means of a virtual platform under the following circumstances:

- In the event of a natural or man-made disaster;

- When a state of emergency is declared;

- During instances of large-scale civil unrest; or

- When deemed necessary by the President and approved by a majority of the Board of
Trustees.

The meeting Chair/designee shall ensure that only duly authorized members are permitted
access to the virtual meeting. Procedural requirements, such as the recording of
attendance, minutes, and the conduct of votes, shall apply equally to virtual meetings.

There shall be no other changes to the language in Article V of the Constitution.



ARTICLE VI — ANNUAL CONFERENCE

Section 1 Governing Body The annual conference shall be the governing body of the Ohio State
Lodge and shall be held during the months of June or July at the direction of the State President.
In any year that the biennial conference of the Grand Lodge of the National Fraternal Order of
Police is to be held in a city in Ohio, the Ohio annual conference may be held in either July or
August subject to the call of the State President.

The annual conference may be held in person or through a secure virtual platform that
ensures full participation by registered delegates, including the ability to vote, speak, and
make motions, when approved by the President with consent of the Board of Trustees and
under circumstances such as declared emergencies or extraordinary events.

There shall be no other changes to the language in Article VI of the Constitution.

BYLAWS
ARTICLE II — PRESIDENT

Section 1 Meetings and Legislative Chairman

The President may:

& Call regular meetings of the Board of Trustees and shall call a special meeting upon
the written request of not less than four (4) members of the Board. The Secretary shall send a
notice of any special meetings via email, with delivery confirmation and read receipt requested
to each member of the Board stating the time, place and date of the meeting and the business to
be considered, unless waiver of such notice is signed by all of the members of the Board of
Trustees. The President may call meetings of the Board of Trustees to be held in person or
by secure virtual means that allow all members to participate simultaneously.

With the advice and consent of the Board of Trustees appoint a legislative chairman who
shall promote legislation in the furtherance of the purposes of the Fraternal Order of Police and
oppose legislation detrimenta] thereto, except for certified State Issues determined directly by a
vote of Ohio voters in a general election. The legislative chairman may call upon any officer of
the State Lodge and any officer or member of a subordinate lodge to assist him in the
performance of his duties.

With respect to any certified State Issue being placed before Ohio voters in an election,
all decisions concerning the endorsement or opposition of said issue shall be determined by the
delegates at the annual Ohio State conference. If a vote of the delegates is unattainable due to a
timing of an election, all decisions concerning the endorsement or opposition of any state issue
shall be decided by a vote of the State Board of Trustees.

The legislative chairman and all persons authorized to assist him in the performance of
his duties shall be compensated at a rate established by the Board of Trustees and shall be
reimbursed for all expenses incurred in the performance of official duties. The legislative



chairman shall present to each annual conference, a written report of his activities which the
Secretary shall make available to the delegates.

The legislative chairman shall have the authority to incur obligations for and on behalf
of the State Lodge in the performance of his duties subject to review by the Board of Trustees,

except for certified State Issues determined directly by a vote of Ohio votersina general election.

There shall be no other changes to the language in Article Il of the Bylaws.

SUBMITTED BY:
STATE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio, Incorporated

0
This § dayof___/UAY , 2025.

7 [ e Chy /\ﬂp

Z{avis Rériér, State Secretary Jay }Clcbonald, President




AMENDMENT TO THE CONSTITUTION AND BYLAWS
PROPOSED BY THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE
FRATERNAL ORDER OF POLICE OF OHIO, INCORPORATED

WHEREAS, the Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio, Incorporated (“FOP”) is committed to
modernizing its election procedures, and

WHEREAS, the FOP seeks to streamline the voting process to ensure faster, more efficient
elections, and

WHEREAS, the FOP believes maintaining the highest integrity in voting is essential to the
credibility of the election process, and

WHEREAS, the use of secure electronic voting enhances the accessibility, security, and
accuracy of elections while maintaining an option for a printed ballot for those who request it;

THEREFORE, be it resolved, the following proposal to amend Article XIX Section 4 of the
Constitution and Bylaws of the Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio, Incorporated, is hereby
proposed by the Board of Trustees to be voted upon at the annual conference in 2025:

BYLAWS
ARTICLE XIX — ANNUAL CONFERENCE

Section 4. Election of Officers

The election shall be conducted by secret ballot. The Elections Committee, appointed by the
President, may authorize using a secure electronic voting system, a printed ballot process,
or a combination thereof, as appropriate. Each delegate, or his/her alternate, shall receive
either an electronic ballot with instructions for secure submission or a printed ballot listing
all nominated candidates.

If the voting is done using a secure electronic voting system, delegates who wish to vote by
printed ballot must submit a written request to the Elections Committee no later than the
close of business on the first day of the Conference. Printed ballots shall be issued to
verified requesting delegates and cast in a secure ballot box.

The Elections Committee shall oversee all aspects of the voting process, certify the results,
and report the outcome to the delegates.

There shall be no other changes to the language in Article XIX of the Bylaws.



SUBMITTED BY:
STATE BOARD OF TRUSTEES,
Fraternal Order of Police of Ohio, Incorporated

0
This 5 dayof _ /MA&Y 12025,

Z L

avis Parfdr
tate Secretary
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Q.. MmN\

y McDonald
resident






